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Message  from the Chapters Council Chair  
 

Greetings Chapter Council Liaisons, 
 
When I last wrote this piece for the Midwinter meeting, winter was 
just arriving in Iowa.  Spring has yet to stay around for more than a 
day or so as winter keeps coming back with snow, frost warnings, 
and below normal temperatures.  As a result, I am finding myself 
ñCalifornia Dreaminô*ò for the warmth of ALA Annual.  I hope you 
will be able to join us in Anaheim for an exciting and informative 
Chapters Council meeting on June 29, 2008 from 8:00 a.m. to 12 
noon in the Hyatt Regency Orange County, Salon VII/VIII.  This 

meeting is a great opportunity to hear from the leadership of ACRL and to share ideas from 
the various chapters. 
 
As is our routine, the first half hour (8:00-8:30) is an orientation session for new chapter 
officers/liaisons who may have been elected since January 2008 and/or first time attendees.  If 
you are new to Chapters Council, I encourage you to come to this half hour mini meeting.  
Here you will meet the Chapters Council officers and learn about what ACRL and Chapters 
Council can do for your chapter back home.  Then approximately at 8:30 a.m. we will begin 
the full meeting with all the chaptersô representatives. 
 
Each chapter (and there are 42 chapters in ACRL) is allowed two representatives on the 
Council.  Some chapters send their chair and vice chair to these meetings.  Others have a 
position called ñChapters Council Liaisonò and that person, along with another chapter officer, 
attends the meeting.  If you are unable to attend, feel free to send another representative to 
this meeting. 
 
ñEureka!!  Thereôs gold in them tharô hills*.ò  This meeting is one of the best one that I have 
regularly attended at ALA.  It is a gold mine of information.  I have been able to take back to 
my state chapter information about possible speakers for our annual conferences, learned 
about extra funding for our state chapter, heard about the activities of other chapters, and met 
a great group of leaders at the state and national levels. 
 
Julie Todaro, ACRL President, and Erika Linke, ACRL President-Elect, will briefly talk about 
their year as our leaders for the Association.  They will inquire about our views and concerns 
from the Chapters perspective.  Also, Mary Ellen Davis, ACRL Executive Director, and Megan 
Griffin, Program Coordinator, will update us about new procedures and guidelines that impact 
our chapters.  Kara Malenfant will give us legislative and governmental updates.  She and I 
are looking for a person to be Chapters Council legislative liaison so if you love political 
advocacy, please consider volunteering. 
 
I suspect the leadership of ACRL feels that this meeting is as valuable as we do.  We are the 
ears and eyes of our chapter members of which many are not members of the National ACRL.  
With ACRLôs strategic plan to improve ways to be active and to increase the numbers of 
academic librarians involved in the national organization, the leaders are especially interested 
the opinions of our membership.  Where else at ALA annual can you give back as much as 
you receive?  It is a win-win situation! 
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At this meeting, we will hold our annual election for officers of the Chapters Council.  Kevin Merriman has put together an 
excellent slate of candidates.  More information about the candidates can be found later in the newsletter.  Hey, maybe 
the winners can go to Disneyland* as a prize for winning the election! 
 
Finally, I hope you can join us for our traditional dine-around.  It has moved back to our normal evening on Sunday.  
Chapters Chair-Elect Kevin Merriman has chosen Gandhi Palace as the location for our get-together.  See below for more 
details.  It will be a fun evening of food, drink, laughs, and conversation.  By the way, this dine-around is like ñHotel 
California*.ò  Once you attend a meal with us, you never want to miss another.  We have a few former Chapters Council 
Liaisons who try to attend this evening event and I know that I will want to keep coming back. 
 
Although we have a full agenda, there is always room for sharing ideas and getting input from fellow chapter 
representatives.  If you have topics or issues you wish to discuss at this meeting, please email me at kap@iastate.edu.   
I am looking forward to seeing all of you in Anaheim.  ñGo West, State Leaders*.ò 
 
Kathy A. Parsons 
Chair, Chapters Council 
 

*Many apologies to the Mamas and the Papas, Eagles, Horace Greeley/John Soule, Walt Disney, and the early 
gold miners for my references to California.  If I could have worked more of them into this piece I would have.  As 
I noted in the opening, I am ready for California. 

 

AACCRRLL  CChhaapptteerrss  CCoouunncciill  DDiinnee  AArroouunndd  iinn  AAnnaahheeiimm 
 

Contact Kevin Merriman 

Vice-Chair/Chair Elect of  

ACRL Chapters Council  

at kmerrima@uno.edu 

To join the Chapters Council for dinner  

on Sunday, June 29 at 6:00 p.m. 

 
Gandhi Palace 
(a block away from 

the Convention Center,  

in the Ramada Plaza Hotel) 

 

 
 

mailto:kap@iastate.edu
mailto:kmerrima@uno.edu?subject=ACRL%20Chapters%20Council%20Dine%20Around
http://www.gandhipalace.com/
http://www.gandhipalace.com/
http://www.gandhipalace.com/
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PPrreelliimmiinnaarryy  AAggeennddaa  ffoorr  CChhaapptteerrss  CCoouunncciill  
ALA Annual ï Anaheim, CA 

Sunday, June 29, 2008 
8:00 a.m. ï 12:00 noon 

Hyatt Regency Orange County, Salon VII/VIII 
 

 

Orientation for new Chapter Liaisons 

8:00 ï 8:30 a.m. 

 Mission and Goals 

 Initiatives 

 Membership 

 Funding 

 

Annual Meeting 

8:30 a.m. ï 12:00 noon 

I. Call to Order (Kathy A. Parsons) 

 

II. Introductions of Chapters Council Officers and 
Members (Kathy A. Parsons) 

 

III. Reading and Approval of Minutes from ALA 
Midwinter 2008, ALA Annual 2006  
(Judith S. Pinnolis/Kathy A. Parsons) 

 

IV. Introduction and Remarks from Julie Todaro, 
ACRL President 

 News & announcements 

 

V. Introduction and Remarks from Erika Linke, 
ACRL President-Elect 

 Chapter visits 

 

VI. Introduction and Remarks from ACRL 
Administrators 

 Mary Ellen K. Davis, Executive Director 

 Megan Griffin, Program Coordinator 

VII. Government & Legislative Updates 

Å Government Relations ï Kara Malenfant 
Å Volunteer for Legislative 

 

VIII. Election of Officers (Kevin Wade Merriman) 

Å Introduction and Remarks from each 
candidate 

Å Chair-Elect 
Å Secretary 
Å Election 

 

IX. Announcements 

Å Update from ACRL Leadership Council 
(Kathy A. Parsons, Kevin Wade Merriman) 

Å Dine Around (Kevin Wade Merriman) 
Å Listservs/roster updates, corrections, and 

more (Linda Kopecky) 
Å Chapter Topics (Doreen Herold) 
Å ACRL Membership Advisory Committee 

 

X. Old Business 

 

XI. New Business 

 

XII. Sharing ideas 

Å Activities and concerns from each chapter 

 

XIII. Adjournment 
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CCaannddiiddaatteess  ffoorr  CChhaapptteerrss  CCoouunncciill  EElleeccttiioonnss  
 

CCaannddiiddaatteess  ffoorr  VViiccee--CChhaaiirr//CChhaaiirr--EElleecctt  
 

Judith S. Pinnolis is currently 

Past-President of ACRL New 
England Chapter. She is 
Research and 
Instruction/Humanities Librarian at 
the Brandeis University. Judy has 
been active in ACRL/NEC 
activities since 1997, serving as 
President, Vice-President, 
Continuing Education Chair, and 
Secretary of NELIG. Sheôs been 
active in the Music Library 

Association as its national website webmaster, and the National 
Chair of the JMRT. She is a member of ALA since 1998, and in 
various years was a member of EALS, ANSS, IS, ULS, SSRT 
and RUSA.  Judy is also a member of AJL, AJS, ASJM and 
AAUW. Sheôs been active in NERCOMPôs ñWomen, Technology 
and Leadershipò group. Judy also provides instructional 
technology as the Brandeis LATTE (Learning and Teaching 
Technology Environment) support team lead, and on the 
operations group.  Judy served on the Brandeis Academic 
Integrity Committee, and worked with the Primary Text Center in 
Humanities at Brandeis. Her most recent scholarly publications 
include several book reviews, journal and encyclopedia articles. 
 
STATEMENT 
Serving as Secretary of Chapters Council has allowed me to gain 
insight into some of the 42 different chapters that make up our 
base at ACRL. I see the role of Vice-Chair as someone who will 
help guide the group in sharing our stories of chapter success. I 
can help facilitate and strengthen our forum, which aims to 
increase our memberships and develop program ideas for the 
local level, and as well as grow our social networking exchanges 
during meetings.  Many suggestions for training, organizational 
structures and programming for chapters are heard during our 
half-day sessions at the annual and mid-winter Chapters Council 
meetings -- but good ongoing communications will play a role in 
helping us support each other to take those ideas, and proactively 
turn them into reality. The Vice-Chair also attends Leadership 
Council at ACRL, which would give me the opportunity to hear 
more of the aspirations and directions of our professional groupôs 
leaders. My goal is to lend a strong voice to maintaining the focus 
of some of that central energy and vision towards our chaptersô 
needs. As we in the library world move further down the current 
road of massive change, more demanding skill sets, and 
upheaval in librarianship, I am committed to having chapter 
members of ACRL represented well --and heard-- in our national 
organization. And in addition to that, of course, making the dinner 
reservations for our Chapters Council dine-around will be a 
delightful duty! 

Running unopposed 
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CCaannddiiddaatteess  ffoorr  SSeeccrreettaarryy  
 
Melissa Behney is 

currently President of ACRL 
New England. She is Director 
of Research Support and 
Instruction for Information 
Services, a merged library and 
technology organization, at 
Connecticut College. Melissa 
has been active with 
ACRL/NEC since 1999 
serving as secretary, 
treasurer, and chair of the 
chapterôs Information 
Technology Interest Group. As 

chapter Vice President, she chaired the annual conference 
planning committee. The conference investigated the 
impact of new media and popular culture on the work of 
academic librarians. Melissa has been a member of ALA 
and ACRL since 1999. In addition to her work with ACRL 
New England, Melissa has served as Vice Chair of the 
Connecticut Digital Library Advisory Board and as a 
member of its database selection committee. 
 
ñAfter being involved with the New England chapter for 
nearly ten years, I would welcome the opportunity to serve 
Chapters Council as Secretary. ACRL and its chapters 
provide rich opportunities for those of us working in 
academic and research libraries to more fully engage with 
our profession and the issues we all face. Communication 
between the national organization and the chapters is a key 
component in keeping the organization vital and responsive 
to membersô interests and needs during a time of 
tremendous change. I would be honored to serve ACRL 
and the local chapters to promote excellence in academic 
libraries.ò 

 
Anna Salyer is the Vice-

President/President-elect of 
ACRL Washington and has 
been a member of ACRL 
since 2003.  She began her 
participation in the association 
as the Regional Newsletter 
reporter for the University of 
Washington Tacoma Library, 
where she is the Head of 
Community Outreach. Her 
opportunities to contribute 
continued when she was 
elected to her current board 

position as well as when she agreed to serve as co-chair 
for the Volunteer Committee at ACRLôs 14

th
 National 

Conference in Seattle, Washington in March 2009. 
 
Anna views the work of ACRL as essential to maintaining 
the intrinsic value of academic and research libraries, 
providing for their futures, and melding relationships within 
and beyond campus communities.  The Chapters Councilôs 
role of bridging the gap between the national and local 
constituencies is vital to the health of both.  While the 
challenges are ongoing and the outcomes subject to 
innumerable influences, these efforts stand as a beacon to 
the future of our profession.  Anna has thoroughly enjoyed 
meeting with and learning from librarians at both regional 
and national conferences and she would like to further 
increase her level of participation. 
 
Her qualifications for being considered for the position of 
Secretary of ACRL Chapters Council include five years as 
the Secretary for Faculty Senate and the Curriculum 
Committee at the University of Alaska Southeast.  
Currently, she sustains her listening and note-taking skills 
by scribing at a variety of campus-wide and library 
committees as well as at library staff meetings.  Anna is 
confident that her abilities to record accurate and complete 
notes would serve the Council well. 
 
ñIt would be a distinct pleasure to continue to grow in the 
ACRL ófamilyô as well as represent the ideas and thoughts 
of the Washington Chapterôs members.  I believe my 
experience, interest, and enthusiasm makes me an 
excellent match for the duties of Secretary and if elected, I 
will serve the Chapters Councilôs goals and values with 
dedication and commitment.ò 
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AACCRRLL  NNeewwss  
  

ACRL @ ALA Annual Conference in Anaheim 
 
 

Presidentôs Program 
 
Predictably Irrational: The Hidden Forces That Shape Our Decisions 
Monday, 1:30-3:30 p.m. 
 
The 2008 ACRL presidential initiative has focused on the recruitment and retention of the new generation of librarians and 
thinkers in the profession. Exploring strategies to enhance creative thinking, innovation, and vibrancy in the library 
workplace, the presidentôs program will highlight the research findings of Dr. Dan Ariely, author of Predictably Irrational: 
The Hidden Forces That Shape Our Decisions. A panel of new generation librarians will explore with Dr. Ariely how to 
enhance logical thinking to create workplace vibrancy. 
 
Speakers:  

 Dr. Dan Ariely, Alfred P. Sloan Professor of Behavioral Economics, MITôs Sloan School of Management and 
Media Laboratory 

 Ellie Collier, Reference Librarian, Austin Community College - South Austin Campus 

 Marla E. Peppers, Head of Library Information Services, Occidental College 

 Brett Bonfield, Librarian I, Temple University 

 Mario Ascencio, Reference/Liaison Librarian, George Mason University 
 

 

Preconferences 
 
*Pre-registration required. Contact Margot Conahan, mconahan@ala.org with questions. 
 
ACRL offering preconferences on assessment, library instruction 2.0, and diversity facilitation  
ACRL is offering three professional development preconferences in conjunction with the ALA Annual Conference in 
Anaheim, California. All preconferences will take place on June 27, 2008.  
  
Assessment of Academic Library Effectiveness: Using ACRL Standards for Continuous Evaluation  
(Friday, June 27, 2008, 8:30 a.m. ï 4:30 p.m.) 
This full-day preconference will introduce the ACRL Standards for Libraries in Higher Education as a framework for 
assessing all academic libraries.  
 
Library Instruction 2.0: Building Your Online Instruction Toolkit  
(Friday, June 27, 2008, 8:30 a.m. ï 4:30 p.m.) 
In this preconference, explore the continuum of technologies available for web-based instruction, from proprietary 
screencasting software to open-source, "2.0" services and technologies. Become introduced to the conceptual and 
philosophical underpinnings of Web 2.0 and gain practical, hands-on experience applying these principles to your 
teaching. 
 
Mindfully Resolving Conflicts: Facilitation for Diversity Issues  
(Friday, June 27, 2008, 1:00 ï 4:30 p.m.) 
This experiential workshop combines role play, training vignettes and exercises, and discussion to address issues such as 
racism and cultural differences. Participants, through mindful listening and inquiry, develop observation, intervention and 
facilitation skills for working with diverse communities. 
  
Complete details about these preconferences are available online at www.ala.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/acrlatannual.cfm  

mailto:mconahan@ala.org
http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/assessinglearningoutcomes.cfm
http://www.ala.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/acrlatannual.cfm
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Programs 
 
ACRL 101 & Membership Meeting 
Saturday, 8:00 a.m.- 10:00 a.m. 
ACRL leaders will provide information on how academic/research librarians can navigate the ALA Annual Conference as 
a first-time attendee. The first 30 minutes will be a membership meeting, followed by the orientation program. 
 
ACRL Programs at the 2008 ALA Annual Conference 
ACRL will offer 17 "must see" programs at the 2008 ALA Annual Conference in Anaheim!  Hot topics include online 
learning, library workplace innovation, feminist publishing, African Americans in Hollywood, moving image collections, and 
more beginning Saturday, June 28 at 8:00 a.m. through Monday, June 30 at 3:30 p.m. 
 
Complete program information is now available on the ACRL Web site at 
www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/acrlatannual.cfm. Direct questions to Megan Griffin at mgriffin@ala.org or (312) 280-
2514. 
 

 

Win Free Registration to 2009 ACRL National Conference in Seattle 
 
Stop by ACRL booth #2316 in Anaheim and enter a drawing for a free registration to our 14th National Conference in 
Seattle--ACRL's premier professional development event! 
 

 

Discussion Groups 
 
Balancing Baby and Book 
Saturday, June 28, 10:30 a.m. - 12:00 p.m. 
 

Continuing Education/Professional 
Development 
Saturday, June 28, 10:30 a.m. - 12:00 p.m. 
Topic: Marketing/Motivating for In-house Training 
 

Copyright 
Saturday, June 28, 4:00 ï 5:30 p.m. 
Topic: Copyright Issues and Electronic Reserve Services 
 

Heads of Public Services 
Saturday, June 28, 4:00 ï 5:30 p.m. 
Topic:  Tracking Reference Services in a Changing 
World 
 

Information Commons 
Saturday, June 28, 10:30 a.m. - 12:00 p.m. 
Topic:  Past Perceptions of the Commons as well as 
Current and Future Trends 
 
 
 

Librarianship in For-Profit Educational 
Institutions 
Sunday, June 29, 8:00 ï 10:00 a.m.  
Topic: Promoting the Library and its Services to 
Students, Faculty and Administration 
 

Library and Information Science Collections 
Sunday, June 29, 8:00 ï 10:00 a.m. 
Topic:  The ñLibrarianôs Libraryò in the 21st Century: 
Serving Todayôs and Tomorrowôs Information 
Professionals 
 

Library Development 
Saturday, June 28, 8:00-10:00 a.m. 
Topic: Sharing Best Practices in Library Advancement 
 

Media Resources 
Sunday, June 29, 1:30 - 3:30 p.m.  
Topic:   Film and Video Preservation in Working 
Collections 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/acrlatannual.cfm
mailto:mgriffin@ala.org
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MLA International Bibliography in Academic 
Libraries 
Saturday, June 28, 10:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m. 
Topic: Ideas about Modern Language and Literature 
Bibliography; Product Updates and Planned 
Enhancements by Representatives from the MLA and its 
Online Vendors. 
 

New Members 
Saturday, June 28, 10:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m. 
Topic: Building a More Hirable You: Developing Your 
Resume from the Inside Out 
 

Personnel Administrators & Staff Development 
Officers 
Saturday, June 28, 10:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m.;  
Sunday, June 29, 10:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m. 
 

Philosophical, Religious, and Theological 
Studies 
Sunday, June 29, 4:00- 5:30 p.m. 
Topic: Collection Development and Analysis, Resources, 
Instruction, and Planning 

Popular Cultures 
Sunday, June 29, 4:00- 5:30 p.m. 
Topic: Anaheim and Disneyland: America's Wonderland 
53 years later 
 

Regional Campus Libraries 
Sunday, June 29, 4:00-5:30 p.m. 
Topic:  Interlibrary Loan and Regional Campus Libraries: 
Sharing Resources Across Campus 
 

Scholarly Communication 
Sunday, June 29, 4:00-5:30 p.m. 
 

Senior Administrators 
Saturday, June 28, 4:00-5:30 p.m. 
Topic: Administrative Team Styles: Fitting in, 
Contributing, and Helping Shape the Senior Leadership 
Group of Which You are a Part; Making the Library's 
Case on Campus 
 

Undergraduate Libraries 
Monday, June 30, 10:30 a.m.-12:00 p.m. 
 

 

Professional Development Opportunities 
 
 

ACRL invites applications for new Immersion Assessment Track 

 
ACRLôs Institute for Information Literacy (IIL) is pleased to announce a new addition to its popular Immersion program. 
Assessment Immersion Track: Assessment in Practice is intended for librarians active in teaching and learning and those 
with leadership roles for information literacy program development who want to improve their knowledge and practice of 
both classroom and program assessment.  

  
Applications for the program are now being accepted. The deadline to apply is June 2, 
2008. 
  
Curriculum 
The program approaches assessment from a learning-centered perspective, building 
upon the philosophy of ñassessment-as-learning,ò developed at Alverno College. 
Formative assessment will be emphasized to explore its role in instructional and 
curricular design, in librarian/faculty skill development, and in development of 

information literacy (IL) programs. Summative assessment tools will be explored along with strategies for determining their 
appropriate application.   
  
Participants will work individually and cooperatively to extend their conceptual understanding of assessment and to 
expand their toolkit of practical assessment methods. Participants in this program will emerge with a broader 
understanding of assessment and how to use assessment as an important tool to guide evidence-based classroom, 
curriculum and program development.  
  
Complete details about the program, including learning outcomes, are available at: 
www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlissues/acrlinfolit/professactivity/iil/immersion/assessmentimmersion.cfm. 
  

http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlissues/acrlinfolit/professactivity/iil/immersion/assessmentimmersion.cfm
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Dates and location  
The program will be offered December 4 - 7, 2008, at the Scarritt Bennett Center in Nashville, TN.  
  
How to apply 
While the programôs content will build upon the assessment curriculum presented in the Teacher and Program Tracks of 
the Immersion Program, previous participation is not required. Participation is limited to 45 to ensure an environment that 
fosters group interaction and active participation. Preference will be given to individuals with at least five years instruction 
experience in an academic library.  
  
Immersion Assessment Track applications must be submitted via the online application form by Monday, June 2, 2008. 
The application form and instructions are available at: 
www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlissues/acrlinfolit/professactivity/iil/immersion/assessmentimmersiona.cfm. 
  
Questions concerning the program or application process should be directed to Margot Conahan at 312-280-2522 or 
mconahan@ala.org.  
 

 

Submit a proposal for ACRLôs 14th National Conference  
 
The ACRL National Conference attracts and engages many of the brightest minds in our profession. We invite you to 
participate in this exciting and energizing exchange of ideas 
- bring your latest research, cutting-edge practices, and 
innovative developments to share with your colleagues.   
 
The conference theme, Pushing the Edge: Explore, 
Engage, Extend, reflects the promise and the challenge of 
the Northwest. The ACRL National Conference challenges 
you to push your boundaries and promises you the 
opportunity to explore new ideas, engage in new learning, 
and extend our collective vision of the future of academic 
and research libraries in the 21st century.  We invite you to 
send your edgiest, most "out-there" proposals, to help us 
make Seattle the site of a truly groundbreaking conference!  
The Executive Committee invites you to investigate the 
issues and topics described as part of the following five 
themes for the conference and to think about both the future 
of our field and the practices and plans that are helping us 
get there:   
 

 Cast a Net  

 Feel the Buzz  

 Get It to Go  

 Harvest and Sustain  

 Scale the Heights 
 

Deadlines for proposal submissions are as follows:  
October 20, 2008 - Poster session proposals due 
November 23, 2008 - Roundtable discussion proposals due 
 
Full text of the Call for Participation is available online at www.acrl.org/seattle (Click "Submit a Proposal").  Questions 
about the Call for Presentation or Seattle conference should be directed to Margot Conahan, mconahan@ala.org 312-
280-2522; or Tory Ondrla, tondrla@ala.org 312-280-2515.   
 
 

http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlissues/acrlinfolit/professactivity/iil/immersion/assessmentimmersiona.cfm
mailto:mconahan@ala.org
http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/seattle/program/themedescriptions.cfm
http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/seattle/program/themedescriptions.cfm
http://www.acrl.org/ala/acrl/acrlevents/seattle/program/themedescriptions.cfm
http://www.acrl.org/seattle
mailto:mconahan@ala.org
mailto:tondrla@ala.org


ACRL CHAPTER TOPICS  

SPRING  200 8  

PAGE 10  of 33  

Legislative Advocacy 
 
 

Apply to be an ACRL Legislative Advocate 
 
Are you interested in federal legislation and policy affecting libraries, connected in your campus community, and willing to 
work with your members of Congress for change? Then ACRL needs you! To supplement the existing Legislative 
Network, ACRL is seeking to expand its group of ACRL Legislative Advocates. Recognizing that not all members are 
active in their local chapters, ACRL is directly recruiting legislative advocates in an effort to complement the good work of 
the chapter networks and the chapter legislative coordinators. 
  
To learn more from current ACRL legislative advocates about why they feel this program is so important, listen to a 
podcast interview with Jonathan Miller at blogs.ala.org/acrlpodcast.php or read the profile of Aaron Dobbs at 
www.ala.org/ala/acrl/aboutacrl/acrlmembership/acrlmembers.cfm#dobbs.    
  
A full description of the program complete with responsibilities, duties and application is available online at 
www.ala.org/ala/acrl/acrlissues/washingtonwatch/acrladvocates.htm. Apply by Friday, July 11. 
 
 

New Publications 
 
 

ACRL is pleased to announce the release of a two new publications. The first is the 
latest addition to our CLIP Note family: Copyright Policies: CLIP Note #39, compiled by 
Patricia Keogh and Rachel Crowley. This CLIP Note has been developed to serve as a 
resource for those who create or update academic library and 
campus copyright policies.  It offers a compilation of copyright 
policies in use at college and university libraries and provides 
information on policy content, copyright monitoring, and 
educating on copyright. This collection of selected copyright 
policies, covering a range of print and digital resources, will 
assist library and campus personnel with their own work. 
  
Our second new publication is an Information Literacy 
Instruction Handbook. This handbook is designed primarily 
for librarians new to teaching or management of information 
literacy instruction. In addition, it serves as a one-stop 
refresher source on key topics for more experienced librarians. 

The approach is practical, with an emphasis on up-to-date situations and approaches. It 
contains concise and practical chapters, written by experienced information literacy instruction 
librarians, and provides the basics, along with references to other key sources for those who would like to explore topics 
further. The ILI Handbook was developed under the aegis of the ACRL Instruction Section. The volume editors are 
Christopher N. Cox and Elizabeth Blakesley Lindsay. 
  
Both new titles are now available through the ALA Online Store at www.alastore.ala.org or by telephone order at 866-746-
7252 (US) or 770-442-8633 (International) 
 
 
ACRL submissions provided by  
Megan Griffin 
ACRL Program Coordinator 

http://blogs.ala.org/acrlpodcast.php
http://www.ala.org/ala/acrl/aboutacrl/acrlmembership/acrlmembers.cfm#dobbs
http://www.ala.org/ala/acrl/acrlissues/washingtonwatch/acrladvocates.htm
http://www.alastore.ala.org/
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CChhaapptteerr  RReeppoorrttss  
 

CALIFORNIA 
 
Hello everyone, from California!  Our news this time 
around will focus on our highly successful conference, 
Going Global: Academic Libraries in the Age of 
Globalization, held April 2-5, 2008, at the Hyatt 
Regency Hotel in Irvine, California. 
 

 
Alexis Rossi of the Internet Archive 

presented on the OPEN Library 
 
Two hundred academic librarians attended the 
conference, which offered attendees an interesting array 
of breakout and poster sessions, as well as social events 
to promote networking. Vice President Fred Gertler 
(University of the Pacific) very ably stepped in as the 
ñMaster of Ceremonies,ò when President Tracey 
Mayfield was otherwise indisposed due to the impending 
delivery of her baby. In keeping with the theme of the 
conference, as well as to work towards promoting closer 
cohesion with other international librarians, CARL 

sponsored the attendance of two librarians from Mexico. 
CARL was also honored by the presence of past ALA 
President, Barbara Ford (IFLA), who was part of the 
panel presentation ñTogether We are Stronger: 
Librarians and Professional Associations and Activities 
in the Global Arena.ò Plenary speakers featured ï 
Patrick Crispen (Internet TourBus), who regaled us with 
a bevy of useful (and other just plain silly) web sites; and 
Dr. Gregory Benford, noted science fiction author (and 
Nebula Award winner) and UC Irvine astrophysicist, who 
presented, ñIn Case of Abrupt Climate Shift, Break 
Glass.ò His fascinating talk focused upon possible 
solutions to the global warming crisis. We all certainly 
came away energized and revitalized after the 
conference. I know that many of us renewed old 
acquaintances, and forged new connections with 
colleagues. A good time was had by all! 
 

 
Kelci Baughman McDowell of the University of 
San Francisco with her poster presentation on 
ñRecruiting Student Workers with facebookò 

 
Powerpoints and handouts of breakout sessions are 
available at: http://carl-
acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/dur
ing/breakout.html#breakout. 
Powerpoints and handouts for presented papers are 
available at: http://carl-
acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/dur
ing/breakout.html#papers. 
Abstracts of poster sessions are available at: http://carl-
acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/dur
ing/posters.html. 
 

http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/breakout.html#breakout
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/breakout.html#breakout
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/breakout.html#breakout
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/breakout.html#papers
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/breakout.html#papers
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/breakout.html#papers
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/posters.html
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/posters.html
http://carl-acrl.org/Archives/ConferencesArchive/Conference08/during/posters.html
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The poster session was a big hit with attendees 

 
Award Presentations 
 
The 2008 Ilene F. Rockman CARL/ACRL Scholarship 
(which provides funds to help support attendance at 
CARL and ACRL conferences) winners were: 
 
Brett Van Benschoten, who expects to complete his 
MLIS from the Fullerton campus of the San Jose State 
University program in May 2009. He works at both a 
medical library and at the Occidental College Library. He 
was also an intern in the Mellon Librarian Recruitment 
Program at Occidental. 
 
Sarah Lehmann, who will receive her MLIS from UCLA 
in June 2008. She is a reference and instruction intern at 
the UCLA College Library, and has also worked at the 
UCLA Department of Ethnomusicology and the 
Occidental College Library. She was also a Mellon 
Librarian Recruitment Program intern. 
 
The 2008 CARL Outstanding Member (ñé given to 
recognize the achievements and contributions of an 
outstanding member of the association.ò) Award was 
presented to: 

Locke Morrissey (University of San Francisco), who is 
currently serving as ACRL Councilor (2007-2010). Locke 
has many years of significant involvement at the state 
and national level, with CARL, and ACRL. He is highly 
deserving of this honor! 
 

 
Dave Harmeyer, Azusa Pacific University, and 

Ted Taylor, Pepperdine University, 
presented on librarians in Second Life 

 
Congratulations are also in order for two of our 
Executive Board members, who welcomed new 
additions to their respective families -- Tracey Mayfield 
(CSU Long Beach), President, gave birth to Spencer 
Hayden Mayfield, on April 8; and Julie Shen (Cal Poly 
Pomona), Web Site Coordinator, gave birth to Angelina 
Shen Davis, on April 27. Both families are doing well, 
with healthy babies! 
 
 
Contributed by 
Les Kong 
ACRL Chapterôs Council Delegate 
California Academic & Research Libraries 

 
 

COLORADO 
 
On May 23, Julie Todaro will be the keynote speaker at 
the CALC Summit in Lakewood, Colorado.  Getting into 
the Game: Repositioning the Library within the 
Academy is the theme of this yearôs conference, 
sponsored by the Colorado Academic Library 
Consortium (CALC) and the Colorado Academic Library 
Association (CoALA).  The Summit will also feature an 
address by Alice Robison as well as numerous 
presentations and poster sessions by academic libraries 
from the region.  For more information, see  
 
 
 

http://calcweb.org/calc-summit-2008.html. 
 
CoALA, the Colorado 
Chapter of ACRL, now has 
a logo.  Winner of a state-
wide logo design contest, 
Cynthia Hardey of the 
University of Colorado 
Library, Boulder, designed 
the logo chosen to represent 
the association. 
 
 

http://calcweb.org/calc-summit-2008.html
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For the first time ever, CoALA will sponsor a peer-
reviewed program at the annual Colorado of Association 
Libraries (CAL) conference in November 2008.  In 
addition, Colorado Libraries, a CAL publication, will now 
include a peer-reviewed section. 
 
 
Contributed by  
Jan Loechell Turner 
Chair, CoALA 

 
The CoALA board gathers for lunch 

 

DELAWARE VALLEY 
 
The Delaware Valley Chapter hosted its spring 
program/annual business meeting on May 9, 2008, at 
Penn State Great Valley in Malvern, Pennsylvania. 
Eighty attendees enjoyed our interesting and timely 
program, Wrestling with e-Reference Resources.  
 
During the morning session, Rebecca Albitz, Electronic 
Resources and Copyright Librarian, Penn State 
University, gave a presentation titled ñCopyright, 
Licensing, and Electronic Resources: An Overview.ò 
Rebeccaôs presentation will soon be available on the 
chapter website. She was followed by Derik Badman, 
Digital Services Librarian, Temple University, whose 
presentation, ñABCs of E-Reference,ò is currently 
available at http://www.madinkbeard.com/library/. The 
afternoon session, moderated by Alexia Hudson, 
Reference & Instruction Librarian, Penn State Great 
Valley, was a panel discussion with representatives from 
3 e-reference vendors: John Dove, CEO, Credo 
Reference; John McLaughlin, Account Executive, 
American Library Sales, Gale/Cengage Learning; and 
Robert Asleson, Chairman, Paratext. Each gave a brief 
introduction to his companyôs principal e-reference 
products, situating them within the current e-reference 
environment as well as discussing trends in e-reference 
resources. Rebecca and Derik then joined the vendor 
representatives as all five fielded questions from the 
audience on issues librarians are facing as they acquire 
and provide access to these resources. The vendor 
representatives welcomed audience suggestions for 
improving their products; they see collaboration both 
among vendors and between vendors and librarians as 
offering exciting possibilities for an expanding range of 
e-reference products in the future.  
 

Photograph by Christopher Dixon, St. Josephôs University 

 
Rebecca Albitz and Derik Badman chat before 

their presentations to the DVC membership 
 
In the brief business meeting preceding the program, 
Kristine Mudrick, Past President, announced this yearôs 
election results. Newly-elected board members are 
Roberta Jacquet (Cabrini College), Vice 
President/President Elect; William Simpson (University 
of Delaware), Director-at-Large; and Marjorie Rathbone 
(St. Josephôs University), Treasurer. They will take up 
their positions in June, joining Katherine Furlong 
(Lafayette College), incoming President, and Greg 
Szczyrbak (Millersville University), incoming Past 
President. Continuing their current positions on the 
board are Susan Markley (Villanova University), 
Secretary; Dolores Fidishun (Penn State Great Valley) 
and Trish Lenkowski (West Chester University), 
Directors-at-Large; Bruce Gottschall (Kutztown 
University), Webmaster and Archivist; and Naomi Cohen 
(St. Josephôs University), Newsletter Editor. There is 

http://www.madinkbeard.com/library/
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currently an opening on the board for a legislative 
liaison. On behalf of the chapter, appreciation was 
expressed to outgoing board members Scott Vine 
(Franklin and Marshall College), Kristine Mudrick (St. 
Josephôs University), and Roberta Jacquet (as treasurer) 
for their years of service. 
 

Photograph by Christopher Dixon, St. Josephôs University 

 
Panelists, from left to right, Alexia Hudson, 

Derik Badman, John Dove, John McLaughlin, 
Robert Asleson, and Rebecca Albitz 

 
This year the chapter was able to fund two $1,000 
graduate student stipend awards. Katherine Furlong, 
Vice President/President Elect, announced the 
recipients, Julia C. Grover and Brigitte Weinsteiger, both 
enrolled in the M.L.I.S. program at Drexel University. 
Julia is the circulation manager for the Storms Research 
Center, Valley Forge Christian College; Brigitte is an 
intern at the University of Pennsylvania Van Pelt-Dietrich 
Library. Their application essays, Juliaôs on censorship 
and Brigitteôs on open access institutional repositories, 
will be published in forthcoming issues of the ACRL 
Delaware Valley Chapter Newsletter. Brigitte was able to 
attend the meeting and received her award from 
Katherine.  
 

Photograph by Christopher Dixon, St. Josephôs University 

 
Brigitte Weinsteiger (right) receives 

the student stipend award from 
incoming President Katherine Furlong 

 
Earlier this year, Greg Szczyrbak, President, 
represented the chapter at Rush @ Rush, a Drexel 
University Library and Information Science event which 
introduces LIS students to professional organizations in 
the area. Our participation provides us with the 
opportunity to let students know what the chapter can 
offer them. Students can benefit from our chapter by 
attending our programs, by taking advantage of our 
mentoring program which matches them with academic 
librarians in the chapterôs service area, and by applying 
for the chapterôs graduate student stipend award.  
 
More information about the Delaware Valley Chapter can 
be found on the chapterôs website at 
http://www.acrldvc.org/home.htm. 
 
Contributed by 
Pat Newland 
West Chester University of Pennsylvania 
ACRL/DVC Chapters Council representative 
pnewland@wcupa.edu 
  

 
 

EASTERN NEW YORK 
 
The ENY/ACRL Spring Conference OPAC: Dead, Alive 
or Revived? will be held at Syracuse University on 
Monday, May 19. The registration form is available at: 
http://www.enyacrl.org/registration_spring2008.php 
 
Expect a stimulating and informative day with R. David 
Lankes as keynote speaker and presentations about 
Penn Tags, WorldCat Local, eXtensible Catalog, Encore 
and Grokker. For more information go to the ENY/ACRL 
web site: http://www.enyacrl.org/conf_Spring08.php 

This is a conference you won't want to miss! 
 
 
Contributed by 
Susan Zappen 
Skidmore College 
Program Chair/Vice President of the  
Eastern New York Chapter 
szappen@skidmore.edu  

  

http://www.acrldvc.org/newsletter.htm
http://www.acrldvc.org/newsletter.htm
http://www.acrldvc.org/newsletter.htm
http://www.acrldvc.org/home.htm
mailto:pnewland@wcupa.edu
http://www.enyacrl.org/registration_spring2008.php
http://www.enyacrl.org/conf_Spring08.php
mailto:szappen@skidmore.edu
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FLORIDA 
 
The Florida Association of College and Research 
Libraries (FACRL) celebrates its 30th anniversary in 
2008!  Recognition for this accomplishment is sure to 
be part of the festivities at the upcoming fall program, 
Proving Your Worth and Adding Value to Your 
Institution, scheduled for Friday, November 7 at the 
University of North Florida in Jacksonville.  Following on 
last year's success, student scholarships for the program 
will be offered again, and the awardees will participate in 
a student panel.  The program attendees will also be 
treated to a tour of UNF's new library facility. 
  
At the FACRL general meeting prior to the Florida 
Library Association (FLA) Annual Conference, a number 
of bylaws revisions were 
approved, including implementing online balloting for 
elections, extending the term of office for Treasurer (to 
avoid frequent bank account changes), and designating 
an appointment process for the chapter's ACRL 
Legislative Network Representative.  In addition, Carol 
Ann Moon, Reference Librarian and Assistant Professor 
at St. Leo University, was elected Vice 
President/President-Elect, and Nancy Cunningham, 
Associate Director for Reference and Instruction at the 
University of South Florida, was elected Secretary.  
Elizabeth Killingsworth, Reference Librarian at the 
University of Central Florida, assumed the position of 
President, joining Mary Faulkner, District Director of 
Learning Resources at Edison College, who is serving 
her third year as Treasurer. 
 
FACRL is fortunate to have an active and 
dedicated board led by these newly elected and 
returning officers.  The board also provides leadership 
for the FLA Academic Libraries Member Group, and, in 
that capacity, sponsored 14 programs at FLA's Annual 
Conference.  To encourage networking, FACRL and the 
Academic Libraries Member Group hosted a happy hour 
get-together during the conference.  This first-time event 

drew approximately 25 librarians, who enjoyed the 
opportunity to gather informally for refreshments and 
conversation. 
 

 
Florida academic librarians enjoy time together 

during the Florida Library Association Annual 
Conference in St. Pete Beach 

 
The FACRL Spring Newsletter 
http://facrl.fcla.edu/newsletter/nl0308/newsletter0308.ht
ml broke ground with the most libraries ever - 19 -
 responding to a call for "News from the Field."  The 
newsletter, coupled with a more proactive approach to e-
mailing the membership, is fostering an esprit de corps 
among the state's academic librarians.   
 
 
Contributed by 
Betsy Simpson 
University of Florida 
FACRL Past-President  

 
 

INDIANA 
 
The Circle of Knowledge at Your Indiana Library was 
the theme of the Indiana Academic Library Association 
Spring Conference, at Cunningham Memorial Library, 
Indiana State University, Terre Haute, on April 16, 2008.  
The day-long workshop focused on library promotion 
and marketing as well as library outreach efforts. 
 
 
 

The workshop was opened with greetings from IALA 
President, Jeff Beck (Wabash College) and introductory 
remarks by Marsha Miller (ISU), IALA Programming 
Chair.  
 

http://facrl.fcla.edu/newsletter/nl0308/newsletter0308.html
http://facrl.fcla.edu/newsletter/nl0308/newsletter0308.html
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Jeff Beck 

 
Our keynote was delivered by Alberta Comer, Acting 
Dean, ISU Library.  Dean Comer discussed expanding 
library facilities, services and events to encompass the 
campus Writing Center, now located in the library, and 
the libraryôs new Events space.  The libraryôs new logo 
incorporates a comfy red chair touting the ISU Library as 
ñyour campus living roomò and encourages students to 
create, grow and collaborate.  
 

 
Steve Schmidt speaking 

 
Steven J. Schmidt, Emily Dill, and Darby Fanning of IUP-
Columbus and Ivy Tech-Columbus and the Columbus 
Learning Center Library talked about the unique 
partnership between the university and the community 
college.  They shared the challenges and successes 
encountered since the combined facility opened. 
 

 
Darby, Steve & Emily 

 
 
 

Attendees lunched at the Clabber Girl Bake Shop and 
Museum in the ñTrain Room.ò  Several in the group 
stayed at Clabber Girl for a brief guided tour of the 1st 
floor Museum with a stop in Antoniaôs Country Store 
while others returned to the ISU Library for a behind-the-
scenes visit with Cinda May, librarian in charge of the 
Wabash Visions & Voices Digitization Project 
(http://visions.indstate.edu/). 
 

 
 
Roberta Allen, Site Coordinator of the 21st Century 
Scholars Program @ ISU started off the afternoon with a 
session on a statewide effort to establish regional 
coalitions that would encourage more youths to go to 
college and complete a four-year degree. The 21st 
Century Scholars Program began in 1990 as Indianaôs 
way of raising the educational aspirations of low- and 
moderate-income families. The coalition is led by Learn 
More Indiana, a statewide communication effort to get 
more Hoosiers (youths and adults) to successfully 
complete high school, go on to college and complete a 
degree. Income-eligible seventh- and eighth-graders 
who enroll in the program and fulfill a pledge of good 
citizenship are guaranteed the cost of four years of 
undergraduate college tuition at any participating public 
college or university in Indiana.  
 
In the afternoon, part of the meeting room was turned 
into a mini-poster /information-sharing area. Participants 
were encouraged to set up portable displays promoting 
their libraries in general, or their outreach efforts.  
 
The final full session of the day was led by Jos Holman, 
County Librarian, Tippecanoe Public Library, on the 
Tippecanoe County/Ivy Tech Library, another unique 
combination of a public library and a community college 
library. 
 
 
 
 

http://visions.indstate.edu/
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Anthony Kaiser, Head of Reference/Instruction (ISU) 
invited the group to attend the ISU Authors & Artists 
Reception immediately following the Town Meeting (a 
sharing of ideas among participants) led by Steve Hardin 
(ISU). The Authors & Artists reception was another 
example of ñjoining the circle of knowledgeò and 
expanding traditional library services.  ISU Library 
honored faculty authors of monographs, as well as 
creators of theatrical works (including major 

scenic/lighting design), artists and musicians creating 
original works at the reception and program. This year 
approximately 25 individuals were recognized.  
 
 
Submitted by  
Robin Crumrin 
IALA Liaison to ACRL 

 
 

IOWA 
 
Iowa ACRL Spring 2008 Conference -- A day devoted 
to library advocacy 
Approximately 120 Iowa and Illinois librarians, library 
support staff and library school students braved the icy 
roads in the morning to attend this year's Iowa Chapter 
ACRL conference; a day devoted to considering the 
many aspects of library advocacy. Member 
presentations included topics such as advocacy through 
public services, technical services, library instruction, 
social networking web sites, and partnerships. 
 

 
 
Dr. Roberto Ibarra (pictured above), Associate Professor 
of Sociology at the University of New Mexico, gave a 
fascinating and thought-provoking keynote address to 
conference attendees Monday morning. His background 
in anthropology lent a very scholarly, thorough, and 
research-oriented tone to his presentation, which 
focused on the history, current practices, and future 
directions for academic libraries within the larger context 
of the students and colleges they serve. Dr. Ibarra 
opened with a detailed discussion and breakdown of 3 
different "dimensions of diversity" (structural, 
multicultural and contextual), which helped to frame his 
larger argument about how librarians can help the 
"system adjust to the people." Some of the points Dr. 

Ibarra made regarding this adjustment that struck this 
librarian as especially cogent are: 

 creating a college community attractive to 
diverse populations;  

 making systemic changes, not just 
programmatic changes; and  

 thinking in terms of "attracting and thriving" 
rather than "recruiting and retention". 

 
The Spring Conference Program Committee was 
challenged this year to develop the conference theme 
based on the national ACRL's focus on campus 
advocacy and to encourage library support staff to 
attend the conference. The Committee successfully 
applied for an ACRL advocacy grant, which provided 
$500 toward the keynote honorarium. Topics of 
interest for library support staff were kept in mind as 
concurrent sessions were selected and State Library of 
Iowa continuing education credit was awarded for 
conference attendance. 
 
Contributed by  
Jan Dellinger, 
Hawkeye Community College &  
Kate Hess,  
Kirkwood Community College 
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Iowa ACRL Research Award's First Ever Recipient 
Congratulations to Karen Lehmann (pictured left) of 
Wartburg's Vogel Library! She was selected as recipient 
of the first ever Iowa ACRL Research Award. She 
received the award of a $500 grant during the lunch-time 
business meeting at the spring conference. Lehmannôs 
winning article, ñAssessment of Student Learning at the 
Reference Desk,ò co-authored with Jill Gremmels, was 
published in the November 2007 issue of College & 
Research Libraries. (This article is available to ALA 
members through their website.) 
 
Contributed by  
Kate Hess,  
Kirkwood Community College 

 
 

KANSAS 
 
Kansas Chapter ïCULS Happenings for 2007-2008 
Rita Sevart, President reporting 
 
CULS always hits the president-elect like a shot in 
February because thatôs when plans are set in motion for 
the following October CULS annual conference.  The call 
was put out and, within a week, all the presentations 
slots were filled for the two-day conference.  By October, 
all was in order and the conference went beautifully.  
The theme was Library as Place: Collaboration, 
Advocacy, Technology and was held Oct 18-19 at 
Hotel Old Town, an historic building in downtown 
Wichita, KS.  Sheryl Stanley, a professional trainer and 
motivator, presented on the topic Changes and 
Choices, about personal attitude in this paradigm of 
change. With the recent notoriety of Wichitaôs history 
with the BTK serial killer, the authors of the recent book 
Bind, Torture, Kill: The Inside Story of the Serial 
Killer Next Door presented on their experiences of 
covering the crime through the years.  Tim Potter, L. 
Kelly, and Hurst Laviana (Roy Wenzl was unable to 
attend) told of their inside knowledge and, fortunately, 
they were able to talk without gruesome details, as they 
were speaking at our luncheon!  Thursday eveningôs 
event at the Museum of World Treasures included a 
librarian-participant radio show made for laughs, 
especially so since it was staged by amateur actors (our 
conference attendees!).  A tour of the Museum included 
the real T-Rex skeletons and rooms of world collectibles 
that all started as a private collection.  One additional 
note: MACRL (Missouri) members were also invited to 
the conference.  One member did attend and was also 
involved in a presentation. 

 
Pictures courtesy of Max Burson, Library Director at Friends University 

 
Sheryl Stanley, Speaker for CULS Fall 2007 

conference and Rita Sevart, 07-08 CULS president 
 
CULS addressed a number of issues in the past year, 
including certification for librarians, for which a new task 
force was organized to study this topic.  CULS also 
discussed the continuation of the annual conference in 
lieu of more participation at the statewide general library 
conference held in the spring.  A task force was 
convened and it was decided to continue the annual 
conference and also to encourage more participation in 
the Kansas Library Conference.  The encouragement 
worked, as an Academic presentation track was 
instituted at the conference and was completely filled.  

http://www.ala.org/ala/acrl/acrlpubs/crljournal/backissues2007a/crlnov07/November.cfm
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KLIRT (Kansas Library Information Roundtable), a 
roundtable that meets in conjunction with the CULS fall 
conference, organized the first-ever Unconference, held 
for one day at Kansas State University.  Topics were 
suggested by the participants and were self-led.  The 
get-together allowed for much interactive discussion.  
Participants came from Nebraska and Missouri in hopes 
of organizing their own Unconferences.  
 
The traditional CULS luncheon became the CULS 
breakfast this year at the Kansas Library Conference.  
Academic roundtables and interest groups met at the 
8am hour and then came together at 9am for the CULS 
business meeting followed by an informal discussion 
session.  Participants were entertained with a 
PowerPoint presentation of CULS Libraries which played 
throughout the meeting time. 
 

Pictures courtesy of Max Burson, Library Director at Friends University 

 
Members of the Private Academic Librarians (PALs) 

at the Kansas Library Conference, Spring 2008 
 
Election results were also announced at the CULS 
breakfast.  Micaela Ayers, Butler Community College, 
was elected president-elect, Gloria Creed-Dikeogu will 
continue as ACRL representative, and nominating 
committee members will be Steve Anderson, Denise 
Carson, Kathy Graves, and Scotty Zollars. 
 
 

Pictures courtesy of Max Burson, Library Director at Friends University 

 
Roundtable groups at Kansas Library 

Conference,Spring 2008 
 
The CULS Communication Committee organized a table 
display for the Kansas Library Conference, utilizing both 
ACRL and CULS information brochures.   
 
CULS was fortunate to be awarded a $500 grant to be 
used for an advocacy program.  This money will be 
incorporated into the Summer Institute scheduled for 
July 25

th
 at Washburn University in Topeka.  The 

scheduled speaker will again be Sheryl Stanley. 
 
Kansas and CULS will be represented at ALA 
conference by four presenters.  Kristin Whitehair, 
Kansas University, and Danielle Theiss-White and Jason 
Coleman, both of Kansas State University, will 
participate in the poster presentations and Dalene 
Hawthorne, Emporia State University, will be a co-
presenter at the pre-conference of Electronic Serials 
101: What I Wished I'd Known Before I Got in Over My 
Head. 
 
 
Contributed by 
Rita Sevart 
CULS Chair 

LOUISIANA 
 
Dr. Julie Todaro guest speaker at ACRL-LA panel 
discussion 
 
On January 24th, 42 librarians and members of the 
LOUIS staff attended the panel discussion, The Future 
of the Academic Library: Strategic Management for 
the 21st Century, sponsored by the Louisiana chapter 
of ACRL. The event was held at the Lafayette Economic 

Development Authority in the UL-Lafayette Research 
Park.  
 
The panelists included current President of ACRL 
national Dr. Julie Todaro of Austin Community College; 
Dr. Thomas Armstrong, the Vice Chancellor of Academic 
and Student Affairs at LSU-Alexandria; and Mr. John T. 
Landry CFRE, the Director of Development for UL-
Lafayette. Michael Matthews, the president-elect of the 
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state chapter, moderated the discussion period by 
introducing several PowerPoint slides which quoted from 
the professional literature, including the ACRL 
Environmental Scan of 2007.  
 
Dr. Armstrong began the event with his prepared 
remarks, followed by Mr. Landry, with Dr. Todaro 
rounding out the presentations. Dr. Armstrong 
emphasized the powerful role of librarians as campus 
leaders who provide services of integral importance, and 
whose unique perspective can unite the differing 
interests of students, administrators and teaching 
faculty. Mr. John T. Landry stressed the power of human 
beings to initiate and sustain authentic change in 
organizations. Librarians can be masterful fundraisers if 
they accept the challenge to invite potential donors to 
share in a vision of the university's future--a vision which 
places the library in sharp focus. 
 
Dr. Julie Todaro concluded the panel discussion by 
relating current trends in higher education--tight budgets, 
increased online learning and emphasis on student 

learning outcomesðto the transformational mission of 
the library. Dr. Todaro encouraged librarians to go 
beyond publicity and marketing, and think holistically 
about how they can influence their organizations as 
agents of change. Library leaders must forge 
relationships, build consensus among stakeholders, and 
work within coalitions to achieve centrality in the higher 
education enterprise. 
 
According to the evaluations, the event was an 
extraordinary success, with 32 respondents providing 
enthusiastic compliments and best wishes for a future 
event. The next ACRL-LA workshop will be held on 
October 8

th
, at LSU in Baton Rouge, and will focus on 

how to write articles and book reviews for publication in 
the professional literature of LIS. 
 
 
Contributed by  
Michael Matthews 
President of ACRL-LA 

 
 

MINNESOTA 
 
Over the past few months the Academic and Research 
Libraries Division (ARLD) has been involved in 
numerous projects.   
 
ARLD and other divisions of the Minnesota Library 
Association created a Records Retention Task Force 
which was fundamental for inventorying the holdings of 
the Minnesota Library Association.  The group also 
made recommendations for a Records Retention Policy 
which was approved by the MLA Board in February. 
 
ARLD Day took place on April 25

th
 at the Minnesota 

Landscape Arboretum, in Chanhassen.  The theme was 
Riding the Swell:  Effectively Reaching our Students.  
Erin Walsh from the National Institute on Media and the 
Family discussed the brain development of our underï25 
year old students, their media-use habits, and how these 
factors impact our services and interactions with them. 
The 110+ attendees made numerous comments such 
as, ñI appreciated getting some concrete information 
about a topic I had heard about and wondered about but 
didnôt know much about.ò  Walshôs presentation jump 
started a lively Q & A period and group discussion on 
gaming and studentôs development and how this effects 
library instruction and other activities. 
 

 
Erin Walsh 

 
Four afternoon breakout sessions included:  

 Capturing the Captive Audience 

 Teaching Web 2.0 to Student 1.5: Effective 
Methods for Introducing New Information Tools 

 The Library Uncatalogued- the Making of an 
Information Literacy Film (starring our own Past 
Chair!) and  

 Visioning a Student-Centered Library: Quick and 
Easy Methods for Listening to Our Students. 
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Also, membership approved the proposed bylaws, which 
had not been updated since 1997.   This event was 
coordinated by the Past Chair, Jim Newsome, along with 
the assistance of the ARLD Board.  The day concluded 
and participants roamed the numerous displays within 
the building (it was a cold, rainy spring day), including a 
bonsai exhibit. 
 

 
Bonsai exhibit at the 

Minnesota Landscape Arboretum 
 

ARLD is also accepting applications for our annual 
Academic Librarian of the Year Award, which is 
acknowledged at the Minnesota Library Association 
Conference.  Planning for the Minnesota Library 
Association Conference, November 19-21, at the 
Sheraton in Bloomington, Minnesota has begun.  The 
session proposals look promising, and ARLD looks 
forward to another fabulous event!  
 

 
ARLD Day 

 
 
Contributed by  
Kristen Mastel 
Member Communication 
ARLD 
 
 
 

 
 

NEBRASKA 
 
The College and University section held its spring 
meeting, Friday, May 9, 2008, on the campus of 
Bellevue University in Bellevue, Nebraska. The program 
theme was Meeting the Library and Information 
Needs of Nebraskaôs Diverse Populations and 
featured a keynote by ACRL President Dr. Julie Todaro 
entitled ñ21st Century Library Constituents: Identifying 
and Meeting Needsò. 
 

During the day long gathering, the Section Luncheon 
and Business meeting were held and attendees were 
offered three concurrent sessions to choose from: 

1. Breaking the Ice: Discussing Diversity 
presented by Toni Anaya, Multicultural Studies 
Librarian, Anchalee (Joy) Roberts, Catalog & 
Metadata Services Librarian, and Charlene 
Maxey-Harris, Diversity Librarian, Multicultural 
Services Team Members, University Libraries, 
University of Nebraska-Lincoln, or 


